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	Cannon Building
	STATE OF DELAWARE
	Telephone: (302) 744-4500

	861 Silver Lake Blvd., Suite  203
	DEPARTMENT OF STATE
	Fax: (302) 739-2711

	Dover, Delaware 19904-2467
	DIVISION OF PROFESSIONAL REGULATION
	Website: www.dpr.delaware.gov


PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES:
DELAWARE GAMING CONTROL BOARD 
MEETING DATE AND TIME:
Thursday, May 1, 2008 at 1:00 p.m.
PLACE:
861 Silver Lake Boulevard, Dover, Delaware

Conference Room B, second floor of the Cannon Building
MINUTES APPROVED:
June 5, 2008
MEMBERS PRESENT

James Greene, Chairman, DE Volunteer Fireman’s Association Member
Deborah Messina, Vice-Chair, Public Member 
Brad Barrie, Public Member 
John Mancus, Public Member 
Thomas Trader, Public Member
Division Staff/Deputy Attorney General PRESENT

Robert Willard, Deputy Attorney General
Debbie Heinsch, Administrative Specialist II

James Collins, Director, Division of Professional Regulation
ALSO PRESENT 

Brandon Buglio, Ace’s Full Entertainment, Inc.

Herb Dulin, Go All In

Rev. Jim Dulin, Go All In

Robert Mulroy, Virgil Wilson VFW Post 4961

Jane Reifsnyder

Brian Talley

Joyce Talley, Premier Poker LLC

MEMBERS ABSENT


CALL TO ORDER

Mr. Greene called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.   
REVIEW OF MINUTES

The Board reviewed the minutes of the meeting held on April 3, 2008. Mr. Trader made a motion, seconded by Mr. Mancus to approve the minutes as presented.   The motion was unanimously carried.
Executive Session
Ms. Messina made a motion to enter into executive session at 1:05 p.m., seconded by Mr. Mancus.  The motion was unanimously carried.  
The Board reviewed Texas Hold’em Dealer applications for Robert A. Panico, and Patrick J. Olechny, Jr.  Mr. Trader made a motion, seconded by Ms. Messina to approve the application for Mr. Panico.  The motion was unanimously carried.  Mr. Trader made a motion, seconded by Mr. Mancus to approve the application for Mr. Olechny.  The motion was unanimously carried.   

Mr. Trader made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barrie to adjourn from Executive session at 1:10 p.m.  The motion was unanimously carried.
NEW BUSINESS
Review of Application for Texas Hold ‘Em Tournament(s)

The Board reviewed the application for Roxana Volunteer Fire Department.  Mr. Willard clarified the number of tournaments is based on a calendar year. Ms. Messina made a motion, seconded by Mr. Mancus to approve. The motion was unanimously carried.  
The Board reviewed the application for Carlisle Fire Company.  Mr. Willard clarified the number of tournaments is based on a calendar year. Ms. Messina made a motion, seconded by Mr. Mancus to approve. The motion was unanimously carried.   
Review of Original Charitable Gambling Application(s)
The Board reviewed the application for Delaware Stars Youth Ice Hockey Association and their request to hold an event on May 23, June 5, and July 3, 2008.  Mr. Willard clarified that the dates were okay since it is in a calendar month.  Mr. Mancus made a motion, seconded by Ms. Messina to approve the May 23, 2008 event now, and approve the June 5th and July 3rd dates contingent upon receipt of new IRS letter as the one on file expires May 31, 2008.  Mr. Barrie, Mr. Mancus, Ms. Messina and Mr. Trader voted in favor.  Mr. Greene abstained.  The motion was carried.    
Review of Charitable Gambling Event Application(s)
The Board reviewed the application for Knights of Columbus Bishop Mardaga Assembly.   Mr. Mancus made a motion, seconded by Ms. Messina to approve the event and send a letter requesting a copy of their charter for future permits.  The motion was unanimously carried.  
The Board reviewed the application for Loyal Order of Moose, Harrington Lodge.   Ms. Messina made a motion, seconded by Mr. Mancus to approve.  Mr. Barrie, Mr. Mancus, Ms. Messina and Mr. Trader voted in favor.  Mr. Greene abstained.  The motion was carried.  
The Board reviewed the application for Ladies of the Elks Dover Post #1903.  Mr. Mancus made a motion, seconded by Mr. Trader to approve.  Mr. Barrie, Mr. Mancus, Ms. Messina and Mr. Trader voted in favor.  Mr. Greene abstained.  The motion was carried.  
The Board reviewed the application for Mamie Warren Senior Center.  Mr. Mancus made a motion, seconded by Ms. Messina to approve.  Mr. Barrie, Mr. Mancus, Ms. Messina and Mr. Trader voted in favor.  Mr. Greene abstained.  The motion was carried.  

The Board reviewed the application for St. John the Beloved.  Ms. Messina made a motion, seconded by Mr. Mancus to approve.  The motion was unanimously carried.  

Review of Original Bingo Application(s)

The Board reviewed the application for Mid Sussex Rescue Squad.  Mr. Mancus made a motion, seconded by Mr. Trader to propose to deny with the right of the applicant to request a hearing.  In the event the Division is in receipt of an approved IRS letter prior to the date of the event such permit can be issued.  The motion was unanimously carried.

The Board reviewed the application for Sussex County Employee Benefit Committee. The application and supporting documentation did not include a letter of exemption from the Internal Revenue Service documenting that Sussex County Employee Benefit Committee is a tax-exempt eligible organization. Mr. Mancus made a motion, seconded by Mr. Trader to propose to deny with the right of the applicant to request a hearing.  The motion was unanimously carried.  
Review of Bingo Event Applications
The Board reviewed the application for The Wellness Community.  Ms. Messina made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barrie to approve the permit.  The motion was unanimously carried.  
The Board reviewed the application for St. John’s Lutheran Church Early Learning Center.  Mr. Mancus made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barrie to approve as it is a church based entity.  The motion was unanimously carried.  
The Board reviewed the application for Ladies Auxiliary Good Will Fire Company.  Ms. Messina made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barrie to approve as the bylaws were received by the Division today.  The motion was unanimously carried.  

The Board reviewed the application for Western Sussex Boys & Girls Club.  Ms. Mancus made a motion, seconded by Ms. Messina to approve the permit based on their answer to number 6 on the application.  The motion was unanimously carried.  

The Board reviewed the application for Millville Volunteer Fire Company Ladies Auxiliary.  Mr. Mancus made a motion, seconded by Ms. Messina to approve contingent upon timely receipt of a prize listing that is under $1000.00.   The motion was unanimously carried.  

The Board reviewed the application for Camden Wyoming Moose Lodge #203.  Mr. Mancus made a motion, seconded by Mr. Greene to table the application pending receipt of the following:  a letter from the Camden Wyoming Moose Lodge Administrator on official letterhead confirming the support of this application, a copy of the IRS determination letter, item 10a on the application was left blank, the cost of the admission was left blank on the application.  All items need to be addressed prior to a permit being issued.  Mr. Barrie, Mr. Greene and Mr. Mancus voted in favor.  Mr. Trader opposed.  Ms. Messina abstained.  The motion was carried.  
Review of Raffle Application(s)–

The Board reviewed the application for Kinfolk, Ltd.  The application did not include the required bylaws of the organization.  Mr. Trader made a motion, seconded by Mr. Mancus to propose to deny with the right of the applicant to request a hearing.  The motion was unanimously carried.  
The Board reviewed the application for Opera Delaware.  Mr. Mancus made a motion, seconded by Mr. Trader to approve. The motion was unanimously carried. 

The Board reviewed the application from Nur Temple AAONMS.  The application did not include the required bylaws of the organization.   Ms. Messina made a motion, seconded by Mr. Mancus to propose to deny with the right of the applicant to request a hearing.  The motion was unanimously carried.    
The Board reviewed the applications from St. Joseph Parish.  Mr. Trader made a motion, seconded by Ms. Messina to approve issuing both permits.  The motion was unanimously carried.  
Review of Instant Bingo Application(s)

Request to Change Date of Approved Event –

Police Unity Tour, Inc. is requesting changing the date of their previously approved event from April 18, 2008 to July 26, 2008 due to low player turnout.  Mr. Trader made a motion to approve the change in the date of the event. The motion did not receive a second, Mr. Trader withdrew his motion.  Mr. Mancus explained the fee is paid to process the permit application, and if the doors were open the cost should not be incurred by the State of Delaware for another permit. Mr. Collins addressed the Board with circumstances related to weather that would prevent an event to occur whereas an act of nature occurred and the fee could possible be waived.  However this appears it was due to lack of attendance and the Division and the Board properly processed the application and a refund is not supported. Mr. Mancus made a motion, seconded by Ms. Messina to require the applicant to properly apply for a permit, including the fee for the event date of July 26, 2008.   Mr. Barrie, Mr. Mancus, Ms. Messina, and Mr. Trader voted in favor.  Mr. Greene abstained.  The motion was carried.  
Odessa Fire Company is requesting changing the date of their previously approved event from May 7, 2008 until May 3, 2008.  Mr. Trader made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barrie to approve the change in the date of the event.  Mr. Barrie, Mr. Mancus, Ms. Messina, and Mr. Trader voted in favor.  Mr. Greene abstained.  The motion was carried.  
Clayton Fire Company is requesting changing the time for previously approved events for April 20, 2008 and May 18, 2008 from 7 pm-1 am to 2 pm-8 pm.  Mr. Greene questioned if the event on April 20, 2008 was held at the previously approved times or a time period that was not approved.  Ms. Talley confirmed that it was held at a time that was not approved.  Ms. Messina made a motion, seconded by Mr. Trader to approve the change in time for the May event.  Mr. Barrie, Mr. Mancus, Ms. Messina, and Mr. Trader voted in favor.  Mr. Greene abstained.  The motion was carried.
Approval of Licensure List– 
Mr. Trader made a motion, seconded by Ms. Messina to approve the Texas Hold Em Poker Tournmanent permits for:  Frederica Fire Company, Lewes Fire Company, Harrington Fire Company, and Delaware Stars Youth Ice Hockey Association.  Mr. Barrie, Ms. Messina, and Mr. Trader voter in favor.  Mr. Greene and Mr. Mancus abstained.  The motion carried.  
Ms. Messina made a motion, seconded by Mr. Trader to approve the Texas Hold Em Poker Tournament permits for:  Hartly Volunteer Fire Company, South Bowers Fire Company, David C Harrison American Legion Post 14, Nanticoke Chapter of Ducks Unlimited, Houston Volunteer Fire Company, Mid County Senior Center, and Delaware Contractors Association Scholarship Trust Fund.  Mr. Barrie, Mr. Greene, Ms. Messina, and Mr. Trader voted in favor.  Mr. Mancus abstained.  The motion carried.

Mr. Trader made a motion, seconded by Ms. Messina to approve the Charitable Gambling Event applications for: Frederica Fire Company, Smyrna Lions Club, Cape Henlopen Little League, and Little Creek Fire Company.  Mr. Barrie, Ms. Messina and Mr. Trader voted in favor.  Mr. Greene and Mr. Mancus abstained.  The motion carried.

Mr. Trader made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barrie to approve the Charitable Gambling Event permits for: Hartly Volunteer Fire Company, St. Joseph Parish, Holy Rosary Church, Midway Lions Club, and Nanticoke Chapter of Duck’s Unlimited.  Mr. Barrie, Mr. Greene, Ms. Messina, and Mr. Trader voted in favor.  Mr. Mancus abstained.  The motion carried.
Mr. Barrie made a motion, seconded by Mr. Greene to approve the bingo event application for Camden Wyoming Moose Lodge.  Mr. Barrie, Mr. Greene and Mr. Trader voted in favor.  Mr. Mancus and Ms. Messina abstained.  The motion was carried.  

Mr. Barrie made a motion, seconded by Mr. Greene to approve the bingo event application for Dover Elks Lodge #1903 and Ladies of the Elks.  Mr. Barrie and Mr. Greene voted in favor.  Mr. Mancus, Ms. Messina, and Mr. Trader abstained.  The motion was carried.  
Mr. Trader made a motion, seconded by Ms. Messina to approve the bingo event applications for: American Cancer Society, Fraternal Order of Police Lodge #9, Laurel Historical Society, Walter Fox Post 2, Friends for Responsible Pet Care, Walter Fox Post 2, Seaford Lioness Club, Seaford Elks Lodge, Fundraising Committee, Milford Elks Lodge No 2401, and American Cancer Society/Relay for Life.   Mr. Barrie, Mr. Greene, Ms. Messina, and Mr. Trader voted in favor.  Mr. Mancus abstained.  The motion carried.

Mr. Trader made a motion, seconded by Ms. Messina to approve the raffle applications for St. Elizabeth Ann Seton Church, and St. Joseph Parish.   Mr. Barrie, Mr. Greene, Ms. Messina, and Mr. Trader voted in favor.  Mr. Mancus abstained.  The motion carried.

Review new After Occasion Reports and Applications – Without a motion the agenda was reordered and this was placed at the end after public comments
Ratification of Assignments – 


22-09-08

James Greene (reassigned)

Contact Person

Closed Complaints –


22-10-08

James Greene
Contact Person


22-09-08

James Greene 
Contact Person

Correspondence

Review After Occasion Report – 
Timeline for destroying after occasion reports – Ms. Messina suggested that since applications are destroyed after two years the after occasion report can also be destroyed at that timeline.  Mr. Mancus feels the after occasion report should remain on file longer than the applications.  Ms. Mancus made a motion, seconded by Mr. Trader to retain after occasion reports for five years.  Mr. Greene, Mr. Mancus, and Mr. Trader voted in favor.  Ms. Messina opposed. Mr. Barrie abstained.  The motion was carried.     
Issuance of identification cards – Mr. Mancus would like the wording “this badge” changed as he feels it is not a badge, it is a card.  Mr. Mancus suggested it read “this credential identifies a member of the Delaware Gaming Control Board.  This person has the right at any time to enter any place where gambling under its 
jurisdiction is or may being conducted pursuant to its powers under Delaware Law and Title 24, Del. Admin Code, Part 401, Section 4.2”  Mr. Mancus made a motion, seconded by Mr. Greene to create cards with the above verbiage.  Mr. Barrie, Mr. Greene, Mr. Mancus and Ms. Messina voted in favor.  Mr. Trader was opposed.  The motion was carried.  
Other Business (for discussion only)
Brandon Buglio, Aces Full Entertainment - Mr. Buglio voiced his concern of Section 4.8 under the Rules and Regulations stating only one event could be held per week.  The Board determined that it is permissible for Mr. Buglio to provide a hall/space to hold events for numerous organizations within a week.  
Public Comment

Mr. Bob Mulroy attended the meeting on March 6, 2008 and inquired about bingo after occasion reports being notarized.  Mr. Mulroy reported that since that time the after occasion reports have been returned to him as they were not notarized. Mr. Greene reiterated that at the March meeting the board only accepted the six reports in his hand on that date and enforced that any future reports must be notarized.  Mr. Mulroy reported that he is having difficulty getting them notarized.  Mr. Greene advised him that without the Division being in receipt of the after occasion reports he can not obtain licenses in the future.  Mr. Mancus reported the Division of Professional Regulation has notaries available.  Ms. Heinsch reported the fee for notary service is $2.00.  Mr. Greene questioned if it was a conflict of him notarizing the reports? Mr. Willard said he would notarize them as he would rather Mr. Greene not notarize after occasion reports. Mr. Willard agreed to notarize the documents this time only.  Mr. Mulroy was advised that in the future ALL after occasion reports must be notarized.  Mr. Mancus reported that in the past seven years no one else has ever had a problem getting a notary to notarize applications and after occasion reports.  Mr. Mancus encouraged Mr. Mulroy to go to the Secretary of State’s Office to obtain a notary application on his way out of here.  

Mr. Dulin addressed the board in reference to reentering tournaments.  Title 28, chapter 18 states that once you are out of chips you are eliminated from the tournament.  The Statute refers to elimination is when out of chips, and the entry fee says it is maximum of $150.00 therefore if you go in twice it is over that amount.  Mr. Willard He will have the statute interpreted and bring back to the next meeting.  Mr. Dulin questioned is it fair to lose chips to be able to go back.  What about a golf tournament, if you have a bad hole can you repay to replay a certain hole if you have a bad shot?  Ms. Talley would like clarification on reentry if they do not get the full amount of chips. Mr. Mancus made a motion, seconded by Mr. Trader to refer the matter to the Deputy Attorney General for legal advice on this matter. The motion was unanimously carried.  The statute says players are eliminated once they are out of chips; they must have chips to rebuy.  The Board determined that they should not be permitted to reenter.  Ms. Talley reported that late registrations are accepted for up to one hour.  The Board advised that joining and reentering are two different things.  Ms. Talley feels that players should be allowed to reenter and she currently does this at tournaments.  Mr. Willard advised you can’t get around the statute.  It was requested that Ms. Heinsch send a certified letter immediately to all third party vendors (Aces Full, Go All In, High Rollers, Premier Poker, and Tumbling Dice) advising them that they can not permit players to buy their way back into a tournament.  This is effective immediately.  
Mr. Dulin questioned the application acceptance timeline.  Mr. Mancus stated this was put into effect by the Division of Professional Regulation.  Mr. Willard reported that the Boards new application timeline is not on the website because it is not into effect yet.  It is in the proposed changes and the hearing is scheduled prior to the June meeting.  Mr. Mancus stated that by asking for applications earlier, the permit could be issued earlier, and be posted on the website earlier to accommodate for geographical needs.   If the application is received early and is defective the organization would then have time to correct the deficiencies and potentially receive a permit for their event, rather than denying the event. Mr. Mancus expressed that is why it happened, and if you don’t want 60 days don’t come running to the board when your organizations get proposed to deny because they can’t competently complete applications.  Mr. Greene advised when applications are submitted 2-3 days 
prior to an event and the application is not complete, you are taking away due process of law to that organization. 
Mr. Dulin feels the Texas Hold’Em application fee is too high and requests that it be changed to a fee similar to Bingo which is $15.00.  Mr. Mancus advised that he must approach the General Assembly regarding this issue.  Ms. Messina advised that his contact person would be Representative Lofink.  Mr. Dulin received a reimbursement check in December and would like clarification on what the check is for.  Ms. Heinsch left the meeting to research the issue for Mr. Dulin; minutes from this time are absent.   
Mr. Mancus stated that we can change regulations; however we can not change statutes.  Mr. Dulin is trying to get a handle on the division’s website and title 28 chapter 18 is confusing.  Ms. Messina reminded that the Delaware Code and Rules and Regulations are different things.  Mr. Mancus said the regulations have to be subordinate to the statute.  Mr. Dulin requests more investigators attend his tournaments.  The Board requests Ms. Heinsch coordinate this through Mr. Collins.  Ms. Talley stated that is why the fee for tournament applications is higher, that is what they are paying for.  Mr. Greene advised that Mr. Dulin should speak with Mr. Collins about this.  
Brian Talley addressed the board as “just a poker player”.  Mr. Mancus questioned if he was still a licensed dealer?  He responded that he was in 2007.  Mr. Talley questioned about a non legislative tournament that has been advertised, and his assumption is that if it is run for free that cash prizes are not allowable.  It is being advertised and the top players are permitted into other events for free.  Mr. Dulin said it isn’t coming out of the pot, but out of his wallet.  Mr. Talley said it isn’t fair for the players thinking they are playing for a tournament at the end of the year.  Mr. Mancus said if you don’t meet all 3 elements it isn’t gambling (consideration, game of chance, and payout).  If there is no consideration it is not gambling.  Mr. Dulin addressed that money is not taken out of the other tournaments and he pays for it out of his pocket.  Mr. Dulin explained that the most frequent 55 players have a chance to play for that tournament.  If he has a tournament and over 55 players he is willing to take $100 of his profit to put in the kitty as his appreciation.  The top 55 are invited to play, for the prize; Mr. Mancus added that if there is a charge (consideration) it is gambling.  If they pay to play it is gambling.  Mr. Mancus said if he reaches into his own pocket for payout, that does not require a license – there is not consideration.  It is not gambling as the person doesn’t have to do anything to play, being invited is not consideration.  Ms. Messina reported that world poker tour plays every Tuesday at Bubbas which is absolutely legal.  Mr. Talley said “I just don’t want to get in trouble for having a tournament at the poker room and we are going to start doing some things too”.  Mr. Greene directed this to the Deputy Attorney General for review.  Ms. Messina said she would advise him to hold off until the Deputy Attorney General reviews it.  
Ms. Talley would like to avoid the confusion and feels there is nothing in the minutes telling what decisions the board makes. She is requesting this information be put out there on the website.  Mr. Greene said that things are getting better and the minutes are much better than they used to be.  Mr. Dulin was upset that the minutes of each meeting are not posted the day after the meeting.  It was reported that the minutes are posted after they are approved and can not be posted prior to approval.  

Mr. Mancus said that the minutes of the April meeting were only done properly to spite him and he wants Mr. Collins to know that, and also reported in these minutes.  

Review new After Occasion Reports and Applications –   This item was reordered to the end of the meeting.  Specific changes were made on the forms.  Mr. Mancus thinks we are close to the new applications.  He also believes the Division might want to delete the stamp on the application. Ms. Heinsch reported that the Division will review the applications for necessary changes.  Ms. Messina made a motion, which was not seconded, to approve the five applications, four after occasion reports, and exhibits with Mr. Willard clarifying #8 and #9, removing the box on top, and change initials to yes or no boxes.  Those present were Mr. Greene, Mr. Mancus, and Ms. Messina.   

Next Meeting Date

The Board will hold a public hearing followed by a meeting on June 5, 2008 at 12:30 p.m. in Conference Room B of the Cannon Bldg, 861 Silver Lake Blvd, Dover, Delaware, 19904. 

Adjournment

Ms. Messina made a motion, seconded by Mr. Mancus to adjourn. The motion unanimously carried. The meeting adjourned at 4:20 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
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Debbie Heinsch

Administrative Specialist II
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